


Aspire   |   Engage   |   Achieve 

Message from the Head 

Dear Parents and Carers, 

The end of any term is always a busy time; none more so than the end of the academic year. 
As you know, we have had a variety of events taking place over the last couple of weeks and, 
looking back, the time seems to have passed in a blur of activity. 

Our awards evening in early July was a real success with students, staff, parents and carers 
alike, inspired by our guest speaker, Steve Cunningham. Steve shared with us the many 
difficulties he had encountered since he started to go blind at a young age, but, despite the 
challenges that life threw at him, he showed huge resilience and tenacity. He worked hard to 
achieve his goals and refused to let people define him by his disability. A real inspiration, Steve 
is a fine example of what can be achieved if we push ourselves to be the best we can be. 

Last week, I was delighted to be able to present around 200 students with awards in the final 
Gold Book assemblies of the year.  As well as our traditional Gold Book awards, I presented 
students with: City and Guilds Certificates, AVS 50 Book Awards, sports colours, Pixl Edge 
Ambassadors Badges and a variety of other badges and awards to acknowledge expertise in 
different areas.  

The end of the week saw students taking part in our annual sports day and activities day. I am 
pleased to report that both events were extremely successful. Sports day was highly 
competitive and, once again, students got behind their house teams with real enthusiasm. 
Several school records were broken and, as ever, the staff relay was a particular highlight. 
Activities day is always very popular and it was a delight to see such happy faces - both at the 
start and the end of the day! My thanks as always to Assistant Headteacher, Lee Hawkins, for 
organising the day and ensuring that once again it was a resounding success.  

As the summer speeds by, it will seem that all too soon the shops will have ‘Back to School’ 
signs in the windows. Please do remind yourselves of our uniform and equipment expectations 
before you purchase new school items for the September start. Further information on these 
can of course be found on our school website and you have already received information 

regarding the change in the regulations for school footwear. 

2022/23 has been a very successful year for the school. This was 
exemplified when our good work was recognised in our Ofsted 
inspection in March.  As I sign off at the end of my tenure as 
Headteacher of The Avon Valley School, I want to thank you all for your 
support over the years. It has been an honour and a privilege to be the 
Headteacher of this wonderful school; I wish all of you the very best for 
the future. 

 

Alison Davies 

Headteacher 
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Apollo House News 

Last Thursday, it was great to finish the year on a 
high with Apollo House winning sports day again! It 
was wonderful to see so many students involved 
and supporting each other throughout the day. 
 

Well done to the PE team for organising a great 
day, and thank you very much to all of the students 
who took part in one or more events, and got points 
for Apollo. A special well done too to Mrs Jackson, 
Miss Glassborow, Mr Whitehead and Mr Clancy for 
winning the staff relay! 
 

Myself, Miss Hicks and all the Apollo tutors would 
like to thank you for your support this year, and we 
wish you all a relaxing and enjoyable summer with your families. We look forward to 
welcoming everybody back in September! 
 

Miss Labreize 

Achievement Leader - Apollo House 



Careers News 
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Coventry University Arts & Design taster day 

On 20th June, 13 Year 10 students successfully 
applied and were accepted to attend an Arts and 
Design day at Coventry University. Throughout the 
day the students were treated to two different 
activities, with the morning session focusing on how 
shapes can be combined to create structures. This 
session allowed students to consider how these 
structures can be sculpted, but also took on an 
architectural focus as there was a definite need to 
consider how the designs would remain functional. 
In the afternoon session, students were introduced 
to the basic skills needed to design visual elements 
of video games, creating characters for a science 
fiction concept. Students behaviour was impeccable 
and they were a credit to the school.  

 

Rugby Art Gallery - Talk and tour visit 

On Monday 10th July a group of year 9 students visited Rugby Art 
Gallery. They heard about the different pathways to working in an art 
gallery, before having a tour of the current exhibition. Jessica 
Hartshorne, a local illustrator then talked to students about her career 
journey and showed the students how she creates her artwork, as well 
as allowing students to create their own characters.  

 

Mrs Owen 

Careers Lead 



Work Experience Week 
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What an amazing week for our year 10 students. 170 students had 
in-person Work Experience (WEX) placements, 16 had virtual WEX 
placements and 25 students took part in workplace visits. Students 
worked at health clubs, garages, doctors surgeries, a swim school, 
as well as in secondary & primary schools.  They worked with 
gardeners, engineers, the Army, the police and the fire services.  
They undertook experiences in hospitality, at theatres & dance 
companies, in Environmental organisations, distribution companies, 
and transport companies, to name just a few. 

Employers said that the students were amazing, fantastic, 
employable, humorous and good leaders. Some students were 
paid, won employee prize of the week or have now got a Saturday / 
summer job with the company. 

Thank you to all of the employers that worked with us. Without you, 
our students would not have been able to experience the world of 
work or had the variety of opportunities you have provided for them. 
Having returned to school, students have started writing their CV’s 
and have been able to document the many employability skills they 
have practiced during their Work Experience Week.. 

As this academic year comes to a close, may I take this opportunity 
to thank the multiple employers, employees and post 16 
destinations who have been a big part of the 2022-23 AVS careers 
programme. Without the time you have spent with our students, 
they would not have had such a full and varied careers programme 
this year. 

Mrs L Owen - Careers Lead 
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The Avon Valley School is proud to acknowledge the 
outstanding efforts and creativity displayed by the students 
of 7xS1, in their recent research project about endangered 
species. 

Within the KS3 science curriculum, students learn about 
food webs, climate change and biodiversity. As a 
homework task, students were asked to research an 
endangered organism of their choice and produce a fact 
file showcasing their findings. 

Students demonstrated exemplary commitment, investing 
both time and effort into exploring their chosen organisms. 
They meticulously gathered information and composed 
insightful summaries, all aimed at understanding the 
importance of conserving these endangered species.  

The research project not only enhanced their scientific 
knowledge, but also fostered a deeper understanding of 
the importance of protecting our planet’s biodiversity. We 
commend these students for their outstanding homework 
submissions and consistently positive attitude towards their science 
studies this academic year. 

Special well done to: 

Rebecca Mazere, Amelia Flocea-Jisca, Makeila Demaj, Camilla Giles, 
Aria Millington, Tiana Rana, David Farnworth, Matylda  Mazurczak, Milo 
Stanger, Scott Watts and Alex Swinford. 

 

Miss E Anderson-Howe 

Teacher of Science 
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On Saturday 15th July students entered the Rugby 
Rotary Young Artists Competition and their artwork 
was displayed at St Andrews church in town. 

Well done to Jayden Martinazzi, Isobel Cartwright, Ruo Lin 
and Jamie Barnard for entering. The artwork looked 
brilliant displayed in the church. 

A huge congratulations to Jayden who was announced the winner of GCSE level for his 
fantastic piece and awarded a prize and certificate by the Mayor of Rugby Cllr Maggie 
O’Rourke.  

Ruo achieved second place from the public vote based on which piece they would most 
likely hang on their wall at home.  

Mrs H Barnard 

Teacher of Art 



Just  over  a  week ago,  50  s tudents  in  years 
7  and 8 took part  in  an act ivi t y weekend at  
the  Caythorpe  Court  PGL centre  in 
L incolnshire .  
 

Students took part  in  8 act iv i t ies over  2  and a 
ha l f  days:  canoeing,  archery tag,  Jacob 's  
ladder,  ra f t  bu i ld ing,  z ip  wire ,  t rapeze and 
giant  swing.  
I t  was great  to  see students en joying 
themselves,  support ing each other ,  t ry ing new 
th ings and at  t imes overcoming the i r  fears.  

 

Al l  s tudents were a  cred i t  to  the school  and I  would  l ike  to  thank Miss 
Hicks,  Mrs Owen,  Mr Phelan and Mr Owen for  g iv ing up the i r  weekend, for 
the i r  invo lvement  in  the act iv i t ies,  for  the i r  support  in ensur ing everyth ing 
went  very smooth ly and that  a l l  s tudents en joyed themselves.  

 

Miss Labreize 

Achievement Leader - Apollo House  

PGL Trip to 

Caythorpe Court 
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Year 11 Prom 2023 
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www.sunflowerballoons.co.uk  

https://l.instagram.com/?u=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.sunflowerballoons.co.uk%2F&e=AT3Wu56yza7zEK3z3o6W_GA8WQBDWme6F2IT-iNCjkpjUrG8BLYpS4Z0bDn-8Oc31xZ6wR30rCo4oGD01wP-BmYQWmoPOoupVZnBzQ
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Leave of Absence 

The Supreme Court recently reached a 
decision in the case of Platt v Isle of Wight 
Council which has clarified the law on 
unauthorised leave, including holidays, during 
term time. The parents of children of 
compulsory school age are required to ensure 
that they attend school on a regular basis. The 
Supreme Court has made clear that attending 
school ‘regularly’ means that the children must 
attend school on every day that they are 
required to do so. As such, the parents of any 
child who is absent from school without 
authorisation for any length of time are likely to 
be considered as committing an offence under 
s444 of the Education Act 1996. 

Head Teachers retain the ability to authorise 
leave in accordance with the Education (Pupil 
Registration) (England) Regulations 2006. 
When considering such requests for a leave of 
absence, the school are obliged to act within 
the law. Head Teachers may not grant any 
leave of absence during term time unless there 
are exceptional circumstances relating to the 
application. If the leave is granted, head 
teachers are able to determine the number of 
school days a child can be absent for.  

It is for the Head Teacher to decide what is 
‘exceptional’ and it is at their discretion if the 
circumstances warrant the leave to be granted. 
The school can only consider Leave of 
Absence requests which are made by the 
‘resident’ parent. 

Each application for a leave of absence will be 
considered on a case by case basis and on its 
own merits. 

Where applications for leave of absence are 
made in advance and refused, the child will be 
required to be in school on the dates set out in 

the application. If the child is absent during that 
period, it will be recorded as an unauthorised 
absence, which may result in legal action being 
taken against the parent(s), by way of a Fixed 
Penalty Notice. 

Failure to make an application for leave in 
advance can also result in a Fixed Penalty 
Notice being issued to the parent(s). 

All matters of unauthorised absence relating to 
a Leave of Absence will be referred to the 
Warwickshire Attendance Service, part of 
Warwickshire County Council 

It is important to note, Fixed Penalty 
Notices are issued to each parent of each 
absent child, (for example 2 children and 2 
parents, means each parent will receive 2 
invoices in the amount of £120 each, totalling 
£240 for both children, this is reduced to £60 
per child if paid within 21 days). 

Where a Fixed Penalty Notice is not paid within 
the required timeframe as set out on the notice, 
the matter will be referred to Warwickshire 
County Council’s Legal Services to consider 
instigating criminal proceedings under S444 
Education Act 1996.  

Fixed Penalty Notices are issued in 
accordance with Warwickshire County 
Council’s Code of Conduct for Penalty Notices. 

Your child’s progress academically as well 
as socially is our shared priority 



Dates for your Diary 

September 



Sports Day 
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